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DIFC COURTS’ USERS’ COMMITTEE MEETING

MINUTES

29 August 2007

Attendees

Dean Ferris – Chief Legal Officer, DIFCA/ Chairman

Philip Punwar - Al Tamimi & Co

Mr. Oliver Al Falah - Visitor from Al Tamimi
Alec Emmerson – Clyde & Co

James Abbott (on behalf of Graham Lovett) – Clifford Chance

Richard Briggs – Partner, Hadef Al Dhahiri & Associates

Joyce Maykut QC – General Counsel, DFSA

Tyler Hodgson - DFSA
Sunita Johar– Deputy Registrar

Amna AlOwais - Committee Secretary

Apologies

Muna Farid - DIFX

Graham Lovett – Clifford Chance
Invitees
Diana Hamade – DIFC Arbitration Centre

1. Welcome by Chairman: 

· Minutes of the last meeting (29 November 2006) adopted.
2. Follow up on action points from the last meeting:

· Publication of the DIFC Rules (RDC) - waiting for the signature of the President in order to publish them.

· Contempt of Court Power – still undergoing discussions with the Dubai Authorities i.e. MOU with Dubai Courts. 

· Good standing in connection with the Part II applications (right to appear before the Courts) – Good standing will be checked every year upon renewal as the practicing certificate is renewed annually. Also all Part II practitioners are on a probationary period of one year. Philip Punwar added the point of having insurance of the Practitioners and Richard Briggs introduced the idea of ASP handling. 
3. Status Report on the DIFC Arbitration Centre (presentation given by Diana Hamade on behalf of Ibrahim Belselah):

· Broad overview of the Arbitration centre and how it is going to serve a service of Alternative Dispute Resolutions (ADR).

· Set up of the Arbitration centre in collaboration with a well known international Arbitration centre. 

· Arrangements are still in process leading to the final agreement i.e. communication aspects such as branding, costs and administration issues. 

· November 25-26 – possible dates for the announcement of the DIFC Arbitration Centre.

· Adoption of the rules of the other party entering with the DIFC Arbitration.

· Until deal is agreed, ad hoc arbitrations will be held in which the parties will have the choice of deciding which rules to follow. 

· Position of DIFC Arbitration centre in relation to competition with other Arbitration centers in Dubai such as DIAC. 

· Issue of jurisdiction was raised in relation to the scope of the Arbitration centre and how to decide when to accept an arbitration if it is not relating to DIFC. 

· Philip Punwar stated that there is a new federal arbitration law to be published which shows that the Arbitration in the UAE will be more important and sophisticated. 

· The Chairman said that the DIFC Arbitration centre should be the best alternative available to the users of Arbitration centers. 
· The DIFC Arbitration centre is expected to be launched and opened by the beginning of the year (2008). 

4. Update on the DIFC Court Rules:
· No major changes to DIFC Rules of Court as a result of public consultation process undertaken.

· Main area on which responses received was the issue of costs in Part 39 Fixed costs [indicate what it deals with] of the Rules. 
· Question of selling copies of the Rules was raised. No copies will be sold bearing in mind that the Rules will be reviewed again a year after the publication and will be available on the Courts website. 
5. Judges:

· Question was raised as to when the Court of Appeal would be functional. 

· Names of judges have been put forward to Governor’s office for new judges to be appointed and new appointments expected shortly 

· Current judges always available as video conferencing of hearings available if hearing needed outside quarterly sitting dates. 
· Philip Punwar raised the issue of having an execution judge in the DIFC Courts and that it might be given to one of the Senior Judicial Officers. Sunita Johar advised that we are in process of appointing an execution judge and that we have arrangements in place with the Dubai Courts for enforcement. 

6. Release of Court papers to 3rd parties:
· Issue was raised in relation to giving access to 3rd parties to take copies of filed documents in cases for use as templates in future proceedings. 
· Under the CPR, 3rd parties must apply for documents filed in the Courts and the same applies in the DIFC Courts.  
· Release of Court paper to 3rd parties varies from case to case as a starting point whether to accept the application or not. 

· Philip Punwar suggested that precedents can be taken from the white book and the common law. 
7. Swearing and Affirmations:
· Procedure of taking oaths/affirmations in the Courts discussed.
· The Chairman stated that it is not fair (discriminatory) to have holy books of some religions and not the others and that to avoid any appearance of favoritism without cluttering the Court procedures would be to administer affirmations.
· Currently both swearing by religion and affirmation is permitted in the Courts and if the Courts do not have the holy book for a particular religion we try to get the relevant holy book. Witnesses are to advise Courts of their religious beliefs before any hearings and if the Courts are unable to obtain a copy of their holy book, the witness will be asked to bring their own. Parties must inform us before hand if they will require their religion’s holy book when giving oath in Court. 

· The Committee’s view that in this jurisdiction it is best for witnesses to be sworn than to affirm.
8. Appointment of new Chairman/members:

· It was decided that the appointment of new members and Chairman from among the new membership will be decided in the next meeting after giving other firms and lawyers a chance to join the committee.
· That should be done by sending emails or letters to the different firms registered on the Courts register of Practitioners inviting them to join the Committee.

· In order to prevent the “reinventing of the wheel” with a brand new Committee, it was agreed that members from the law firms will work on a two year membership appointment – i.e. 2 current members presenting the law firm will remain as members for the next year with 2 new members representing law firms to be appointed in new committee.
· The rotation of law firms is to involve one international firm and one local firm retiring from the Committee in alternate years.
· The members suggested that the section regarding the Users Committee on the website to be edited by adding testimonials of the members and also about the issues which arose and how were they resolved. 

9. Other matters arising:
· The visit of the Senior Clerks from the London Commercial Chambers from 26 to 27 of January 2008. 

· The Chairman suggested the option of hosting a lunch for the visitors with all the DIFC lawyers. 

· Once the plans are clear then we can see what to add in their program. 

10. The next meeting to be held on Wednesday the 21st of November 2007 (date to be confirmed via meeting requests with full information including the agenda). 

Action required for next meeting:
· Publication of the DIFC Courts Rules.
· Acting Registrar to send invitation to law firms and lawyers regarding their interest in joining the Users Committee for the next cycle (New Chairman and members to be appointed to be decided on the next meeting).

· Appointment of new judges and Appeal Court Judges. 

Amna Al Owais 

Judicial Assistant/Courts Users Committee Secretary

9 September 2007
